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Laramie County 
Community College’s 
Board of Trustees 
met on Sept. 19 to 
discuss the college’s 
Institutional Report 
Card, Completion 
Goal Tracking, and 
authorization of ex-
penditure for science 
equipment.

One of the main 
topics of discussion 
at the meeting was 
LCCC’s overall grade 
for Key Performance 
Indicators (KPI) has 
dropped from a B last 
year to a C this year.

The Institutional 
Report Card was 
developed five years 
ago as a way to help 
the college indicate 
which areas are thriv-
ing or struggling. 
There are roughly 100 
different KPI’s being 
measured in the 
report card.

LCCC President 
Dr. Joe Schaffer says 
the college is expe-
riencing four major 
challenges with the 
way KPI’s have been 
developed:.

Measure volatil-
ity: “In some cases, 
because we have very 
small variances in 
the way we calculate 
grades and change, 
you can have small 
changes from one 
year to another and 
that volatility will 
shift grades substan-
tially,” Schaffer said.

Measure influ-
ence: Schaffer said 
that some of the 
small measures can 
change dramatically 
from one year to a 
next, which will influ-
ence the institutional 
grade. For example, 
Fiscal Stewardship is 
a category containing 
four measures. This 
category scored a D, 
but still maintains 
the same influ-
ence as the Student 

Participation and 
Achievement cat-
egory, which has 20 
measures.

Methodology 
changes: “When 
these measures 
change out of our 
control, we have to 
redesign the sys-
tem,” Schaffer said. 
“When we look at 
Fiscal Stewardship, 
those indicators were 
really the ones that 
dropped us the most, 
and I believe had the 
greatest influence on 
dropping the grade.”

Schaffer said when 
methodology of 
determining a grade 
is changed, that 
changes the bench-
marking ability, thus 
potentially changing 
the grade of the mea-
sure drastically.

Enrollment de-
pendency: Schaffer 
said many of the 
measures are incred-
ibly dependent on 
enrollment. Because 
enrollment has such 
an influence on the 
measures, Schaffer 
said that if enroll-
ment went up next 
year, all the KPI’s 
could go up as a 
result, but that that’s 
not necessarily a 
good thing.

“… Over the next 
year or so, we’ll be 
looking at how we 
build off of what’s 
been really helpful 
and useful with the 
KPI system, but try to 
minimize, mitigate or 
even get rid of some 
of those challenges 
that we see with it,” 
Schaffer said.

In an effort to 
help bring the overall 
report card grade 
up, Administration 
and the Board of 
Trustees have de-
veloped a Degree 
and Certificate 
Production Goal 
Progress Report.

LCCC’s current 
goal is to achieve an 

increase in comple-
tions of 5 percent 
each fiscal year 
through 2022, mak-
ing the final goal 
for completions in 
FY22 1,111. “It’s a 
significant and very 
aggressive agenda,” 
Schaffer said.

To put this goal 
into perspective, a 
graph showing the 
completion rates 
starting from 2012 
shows a record-
setting class of 840 
in 2014, and a new 
record-setting class 
of 857 in 2015. In the 
following two years, 
completions dropped 
off for a variety of 
reasons.

“We made some 
substantial changes 
at the campus that 
really took effect in 
fall of 2015,” Schaffer 
said. “It was really 
in the spring of 2018 
that we expected 
to start seeing the 
outcomes from that, 
and that’s what we 
saw; we jumped back 
up to 811 credentials 
produced.”

In the past five 
years, the college 
has seen the highest 
number of creden-
tials students have 
earned, but has also 
seen a steady decline 
in enrollment.

“That really does 
illustrate the way we 
refine how we take 
care of our students, 
serve our students, 
educate our students, 
in the fact that we’re 
focused on getting 
them across that 
stage,” Schaffer said. 
“Even with fewer stu-
dents coming in the 
door, we’re getting 
a higher proportion 
of them to actually 
earn their degree or 
certificate.”

LCCC has seen 
a 37.23 percent in-
crease in degrees and 
certificates awarded 
in the last 10 years.

In other busi-
ness, the board was 
confronted with 
the expenditure for 
a piece of science 
equipment, the xTRF 
Spectrometer.

“We have been 
accumulating won-
derful pieces that I 
think are going to 
turn our college into 
a destination place 
for students who 
want to learn sci-
ence,” Vice President 
of Academic Affairs 
Dr. Clark Harris said. 
“They have the op-
portunity to use the 
equipment here that 
they will rarely get a 
chance in the four-
year institutions.”

Biology instructor 
Ami Wangeline ex-
plained to the Board 
the instrument’s 
significance.

“It’s called the 
tXRF, which stands 
for, basically, X-Ray 
Fluorescence,” 
Wangeline said. 
“What you can do 
with this is ana-
lyze the elemental 
concentration of 
anything after alumi-
num, so you can’t do 
carbon, for example.”

Wangeline said 
the instrument is 
about the size of a 
printer, and an ex-
ample she used for a 
purpose would be to 
analyze the elemen-
tal concentration in 
horse feed. You could 
then find the elemen-
tal concentration 
of the horse’s fecal 
matter to determine 
what nutrients the 
horse is absorbing 
from the feed.

Wangeline said 
they’ll be receiving 
a roughly $50,000 
RFP (Request for 
Proposal). “Typically, 
our equipment 
grants are $15,000, 
so you can see this 
is a huge advan-
tage; more than 
three times what 

we can typically 
get for equipment,” 
Wangeline said.

The instrument 
Wangeline was look-
ing at turned out to 
cost around $110,000. 
After working with 
the seller, Wangeline 
managed to reduce 
the price to $75,000.

“Now we have 
money contribu-
tions Agriculture, 
Workforce 
(Development), the 
vice president’s of-

fice, and Math and 
Sciences to fund 
$15,000 of it, and I’ll 
ask for $60,000 for 
the grant,” Wangeline 
said.

“Now we can 
put down a down 
payment of $25,000 
to hold this instru-
ment. We pay for it 
now, and I write the 
grant, and when the 
grant is funded, we 
pay the remainder,” 
Wangeline said. “If 
for some reason 

things fell apart, the 
company has agreed 
that they would 
refund all the money 
we’re putting down 
on that.”

Trustee Don 
Erickson made 
the motion for the 
expenditure for the 
Spectrometer, and 
Trustee Wendy Soto 
seconded the motion. 
The board unani-
mously agreed on the 
expenditure for the 
equipment.
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